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clinic was reported to be still going on under Chinese direction, a1though Dr. 
Huizenga and his wife were interned. The National Leprosarium of the Ch inese 
Mission to Lepers was also reported to be going on, although in a desperate situ­
ation for food . 

Kitya1lg, Kwangttmg Province.-Dr. Marguerite Everham writes as follows: 
"Since the summer of 1939 when Swatow, our port city 35 miles away, was 
occupied, we have been 15 miles back of the lines, with occasional bombings and 
threats of occupation and constant uncertainty of what the future holds, and 
extraordinary problems of safety, food, drugs, finance, and staff to maintain our 
hospitals." Two free leprosy clinics were bombed and the work was then com­
bined at a new location five miles west of the Bixby Memorial Hospital. Treatment 
has been redu<;ed to the giving of injections only, but is still being carried on. 

Pichieh, Kweichow Province.-Sister Margarete C. Welzel, of the Friedenshort 
Deaconess Mission, whose mission station is located several miles from the 
leprosy colony, has been detained in her station by the Chinese government and 
the colony is being operated by representatives of a Friends' Ambulance Unit. 

Kutien, Fukien Province.-Dr. Harold N. Brewster has reported almost 
complete stoppage of leprosy treatment due to lack of chaulmoogra oil. He gives 
the impression that there is an acute shortage of the oil throughout the country 
and that even the Chinese government had been unable to secure any. 

India, Assam, Kangpokpi.-It is learned through the American Baptist Foreign 
Mission Society, New York City, that the leprosy colony at this station, which 
was practically abandoned on account of war operations for an extended period, 
was to be reopened in the late fall of 1943. 

Akidt" Kolair Lake area.-Upon a recent request from Dr. H. A. Wolverton, 
the American Mission to Lepers has made grants for a small building and equip­
ment, and for the maintenance of an extension of leprosy work from this center. 

Virgin Islands, St. Croix.-A plan is in formation between the American 
Mission to Lepers and the St. Croix Committee to place a full-time social worker 
at their disposal for work in the colony here. 

PERSONALS 

In 1943, MR. PERRY BURGESS, President of the Leonard Wood Memorial, 
was officially appointed a Consultant to the Secretary of War with assignment 
to the Commission on Tropical Diseases. Mr. Burgess appointed DR. NORVlN 
C. KIEFER of Geneva, Ohio, to be Medical Assistant to the President of the 
Leonard Wood Memorial, to aid him in this work. Thus far their work has 
consisted of a summary, prepared from the literature and with the collaboration 
of a number of well-known leprologists, of the recognition and management of 
leprosy. This formed the basis for the Army Circular Letter No. 180, which is 
reprinted in this issue of the JOURNAL. At present they are preparing reports on 
the worldwide distribution of leprosy for the Board for the Investigation of 
Epidemic Diseases of the United States Army. The information is being obtained 
from available literature and from communications with individuals who have 
personal knowledge of the distribution of leprosy in various areas. 

The story of FATHER JOE SWEENEY'S experiences at The Gate of Heaven 
leprosarium including the difficulties since the Japanese invasion was presented in 
Men of M aryk11011 (Charles Scribner's Sons). It was excerpted in the Readers' 
Digest for July, 1943. 
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DR. ] AMES A. DOULL, Acting Editor of the ] OURN AL, spent six months of 
1943 in Australia, New Guinea, and New Zealand as a special mission officer of 
the Lend Lease Administration. Dr. Doull's duties were to assist Australia and 
New Zealand in obtaining military and civilian medical supplies which the United 
States was committed to furnish under the Lend Lease agreement. Dr. Doull is 
Professor of Hygiene and Public Health in the School of Medicine, Western 
Reserve University, Cleveland, Ohio, and holds a reserve commission as Senior 
Surgeon, United States Public H ealth Service. 

DR. EDWARD S. FISH, of Toronto, Canada, on leave from the China Inland 
Mission, is serving for the period of the war, as Assistant Physician at the Hawaii 
Territorial Leprosarium at Kalaupapa, Molokai. DR. NORMAN R. SLOAN remains 
in charge, replacing DR. IRA D. HIRSCHY, who is serving with the armed forces 
of the United States. 

DR. MALCOLM SOULE, Professor of Bacteriology at the University of Michigan 
and a member of the Medical Advisory Board of the Leonard Wood Memorial, 
left for South America in December, 1943, on 'behalf of the Division of Health 
and Sanitation of the Office of Coordinator of Inter-American Affairs and the 
Leonard Wood Memorial. He is interviewing candidates for the fellowship pro­
gram of 1944. 

DR. CHESTER N. FRAZIER, who for many years was at Peiping University, 
P eiping, China, is now 'llssociateQ with the Department of Dermatology and 
Syphilology at the Medical School of the University of Texas, in Galveston. 

DR. CARLOS GOMEZ PLATA, Chief of Leprosy Department in Colombia was in 
the United States for five months and in Brazil one month in 1943. He was in 
the United States under a special fellowship from the office of Coordinator of 
Inter-American Affairs. 


